March 14, 2008

To:  Faculty Senate Council    

From:  Martha Giannini

Re:  Minutes of February 13, 2008 Faculty Senate Council Meeting

Council Members Present:  Atkinson, Bachen, Boepple, Carmody, Fabris, Feinstein, Garcia, Hall, Hoyle, Kreitzberg, Numan, Ostrov, Ou, Pan, Pappas, Peretti, Popalisky, Prior, Quatman, Riviello, Schaefer, Skowronek, Subramanian, Unger, Wilson, Young

Excused: Bousquet, Dunlap, Russell

Absent:  Dahlhoff, He, Rhee, Shin

Invited Participants: James Grainger, Faculty Affairs Committee Chair; Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies 

I.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Catherine Montfort.   The minutes of the November 14, 2007 and January 16, 2008 meetings were approved.

II.  OPENING REMARKS

A.  President Montfort read an e-mail from Provost Gilbert that is in response to a letter from the History Department voicing its concern about the library’s acquisitions budget.  The Provost stated that "this matter needs immediate attention" and that she was taking steps to develop and implement a plan to address the issues described in the letter. "Meetings have been arranged with Elizabeth Salzer and Ronald Danielson and a separate meeting is being scheduled with the library staff."  

Catherine reported that when she contacted the Provost later about the issue, the Provost wrote "I have met with Liz and Ron and with the library staff.  I will be meeting with Liz and Ron again soon to discuss specific short-term and longer-term strategies for dealing with the situation."

Provost Gilbert will give us a report at the next FSC meeting. 

 

B.  President Montfort reported that she had contacted Robert Warren, Vice President for Administration and Finance.  Below is the text of an e-mail from Bob to President Montfort.

"As was reported at our last meeting, Bob Warren and Molly McDonald met regarding the process for moving forward with retiree health.  Since that time, Bob and representatives from the Department of Human Resources met with the University's broker to obtain additional information regarding Medicare (parts A,B,D), Medicare supplements, and their respective coverages and costs, as well as how such compare to the University's current health plan offerings and costs.

 

In addition, the Benefits Committee has met with the University Broker.  It has also begun meeting on a weekly basis with its primary focus being retiree health.

 

In an effort to address questions which have been raised regarding retiree health, Bob will be appointing an ad hoc committee, comprised of faculty and staff representatives, to work with the Benefits Committee in an effort to further explore the needs of the community.  The Benefits Committee will also be hosting a series of education sessions addressing the costs of medical coverage after retirement, specifically cost comparisons associated with the coordination of Medicare parts A-D, Medicare Advantage, and Group Medical Plans.  

 

Given that this is a very important issue, any proposed solutions and financial implications must be thoroughly explored and analyzed."

In response to a question about faculty representation on an ad hoc benefits committee, President Montfort replied that Bob mentioned his desire to have a mixed age group, that is, members at various stages in their careers to offer different perspectives.

III. UNIVERSITY RANK AND TENURE COMMITTEE

President Montfort opened a discussion about the current committee’s lack of a representative from the School of EDCPPM.  This situation occurred for various reasons:  lack of eligible faculty (full professors), medical issues, faculty on sabbaticals and phased retirement, and other constraints.  

Two amendments to the Faculty Senate Election Rules were proposed:  
PROPOSAL 1:  

If there are no faculty in a school or college eligible to stand for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee, then the University Rank and Tenure Committee will be composed of only those eligible faculty elected by the remaining schools or colleges.

PROPOSAL 2:
If there are no faculty in a school or college eligible to stand for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee, then an additional at-large member shall be elected from the eligible faculty following the Election Rules adopted by the Faculty Senate.

After some discussion, a motion was made and seconded to accept Proposal 1 and submit it to the faculty eligible to vote on rank and tenure issues for their consideration and vote.  There were 23 votes approving Proposal 1, one no vote, and one abstention.
IV. RANK AND TENURE RECOMMENDATIONS:  CONTINUING DISCUSSION ON 

ISSUES 4, 6, 7, 8
(4)  Is there a need to clarify the timing and/or standards for promotion to full professor?
Jim Grainger reported that this is still an open issue as standards and timing differ across the schools and colleges even though the standards are the same in the Faculty Handbook.  A comment was made that the timing has negative connotations because a faculty member cannot apply for promotion to full professor earlier than six years beyond promotion to associate professor.  
Jim said it is not the intent of the FAC to define standards that are uniform across the across the University but a matter of clarification.  He said the committee did not look at each school/college and try to evaluate their standards. Further, he said that the committee looked at the Handbook language and found that it needs clarifying, mentioning the criterion of being superior in all categories and how it is defined by the schools/colleges.  Jim also mentioned  that various rating scales are used in the schools/colleges.  He said the FAC has not made a formal recommendation, and noted that the Provost’s Office will work with the FAC in any revision to the rank and tenure documents.

(6)  Should “candidates who have University-approved extensions on the tenure clock . . . have the option of having the letter to external reviewers inform them to evaluate the work as if it took place over five years, . . . ?”
Jim reported that the FAC agreed to adopt the Task Force’s recommendation of adding this sentence to the external reviewers’ letters:  "You are being asked to judge the scholarship, which Professor X (the candidate) has produced during her/his probationary period.  The length of this probation period was agreed upon in advance by the university, the department, and the candidate."

Jim said that the Provost accepted this recommendation in principle but would like to have further discussion of the specific language.  In the discussion that followed, a comment was made that in most schools the clock is automatically extended when there is a birth or adoption.  Another comment was that there should not be a default clock but to let the candidates decide if they want to apply on schedule.

(7) Should “the rank and tenure system be changed so that it is less ‘closed’ [by allowing] candidates to receive some feedback as they go through the process, and [by allowing] them to address concerns or clarify issues that come up from the committees?”
The FAC decided to not pursue this suggestion because of confidentiality issues. A suggestion was made that all steps in the appeal process should be spelled out and formalized.  Another suggestion was that the 30-day period to respond should start from the day the candidate meets with the Provost and not when the candidate receives the letter.

(8) Should there be “an option to allow candidates to add a brief “contextual” letter to the materials sent for external review?”

The FAC decided to not pursue this suggestion.

There was further discussion on two recommendations presented at the January 16, 2008 meeting:

(2) “Should R & T members receive a one-course release when the number of cases for tenure or promotion that a committee considers in a given year exceeds five?”

Jim reported that the course release policy across the University is being reviewed; therefore, further discussion by the Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC) has been deferred until a comprehensive review has been completed by the Provost’s Office.  A comment was made that the issue of course releases for rank and tenure committee members is, indeed, a special situation, because the work of the committee is enormously important and time-consuming.  

(1) “Should rank and tenure members participate in any way in deliberations on a candidate for promotion or tenure from their own departments?”

Jim reported that there are three issues that have not been fully resolved:

a)  whether the committee member be allowed to offer information only
b)  whether the committee member should leave the room
c)  whether the committee member be allowed to fully participate in the evaluation. 
He said the latest recommendation is that the person from the same department should not be involved in any discussions but the issue of leaving the room has not been resolved.

V. CORE CURRICULUM

The discussion opened with a handout from Philip Kain, Philosophy Department:

“For the Core to be successful and accepted, Faculty must feel that the administration of the Core comes as much as possible from themselves, as opposed to being imposed from above.  We therefore ask that the Core Director work with the UCC and Faculty Senate Council to come up with a method whereby Core Oversight Committee members and appeal boards for these committees are directly selected by faculty.  Membership on such committees should be rotated every three years.  This is not to criticize the current Oversight Committee members; it is to say that their authority to decide which courses do and do not count for the Core is compromised when they are chosen by even well-meaning Core administrators as opposed to being selected directly by the faculty their decisions affect.”

Discussion focused on having a Core Oversight Committee whose members are selected by the faculty.  No process to do this was defined.  A question raised was if there was a process by which a faculty member can appeal if their proposed syllabus is not accepted by the Oversight Committee. 

Diane Jonte-Pace provided handouts listing the different Faculty Core Committees (with liaison and members) according to their areas of responsibility, noting there will be 15 committees when all are put together, and that more than 70 faculty are currently involved.  She explained that the selection process involved inviting volunteers and selecting members according to disciplinary expertise, disciplinary diversity (when appropriate), gender balance, RLC connections, connections with the Centers of Distinction, etc. She also explained that the Faculty Core Committees have developed learning objectives for each of the Core requirements.  The learning objectives are posted on the Core website, www.scu.edu/core2009 . She reported that the Provost has approved enrollment caps of 25, beginning in 2009, both for Cultures & Ideas courses and the Religion, Theology & Culture courses.  

January 29, 2008 e-mail from Diane to President Montfort:

We are now working on the Critical Thinking & Writing caps.  We hope to develop a timeline for lowering the CTW caps shortly.  As I wrote to the CTW Faculty Core Committee on November 8 2007, the Provost "concurs that small writing classes will be important in our efforts to cultivate the ambitious learning goals for writing courses outlined in the new Core documents.  While it may not be possible to bring class size as low as 17 by the Fall of 2009, we will do our very best to reach that goal as soon as we can."  

The English Department provided their comments via e-mail: 

“The English Department is meeting today at the same time as the Faculty Senate Council, but we would like to share our concern about course caps in the new Core. After faculty voted for the Core proposal promising caps of 17 for Core Critical Thinking and Writing (CTW) courses, we were told that the course cap was changed to 22.  As the latest draft for Critical Thinking and Writing objectives states: 

“In order to meet the learning goals specified in the new core curriculum, CTW 1 and 2 should enroll no more than 17 students. The National Council of Teachers of English, in its “Statement on Class Size and Teacher Workload:  College,” says, 'No more than 20 students should be permitted in any writing class. Ideally, classes should be limited to 15. Students cannot learn to write without writing. In sections larger than 20, teachers cannot possibly give student writing the immediate and individual response necessary for growth and improvement.'”

We urge Santa Clara to follow national best practices for Core writing courses.

John Hawley, Terry Beers, Diane Dreher, Marilyn Edelstein, and Stephen Carroll for the Department of English”
Copies of any material distributed at this meeting are available upon request.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:10 p.m.

Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

